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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A
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Washington, DC 20013

Approved Minutes

October 13, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, Ibangha, Mack and Rice.  (Commissioner Holden was absent due to surgery.)   

The meeting was called to order at 7:03 pm. 

Agenda

An addition was made to the agenda as follows: to the Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee: update on HaHu Grocery.  On Mr. Fengler's motion, the agenda was accepted without objection. 

Minutes

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the minutes for May were approved without objection.

Community Comments


a. Citizen’s Summit

Mary Ann Floto, the Mayor’s representative for Ward Six, announced the 2006 Citizen’s Summit, to be held on Saturday, November 19th, at the Washington Convention Center.


b. FY 2006 Lead Service Replacement (LSR) Program – WASA

Ms. Saunders, an engineer with WASA, gave a detailed presentation on the lead pipe replacement program now under way in parts of ANC 6A, and described the process that residents would be going through.  She also spoke about what part of the pipes would be WASA's responsibility to replace, and what the resident would have to pay to replace, indicating that there were low-income subsidies available for work that fell outside what WASA would be replacing. She distributed a sheet with the streets in ANC 6A that would be affected by the project, and explained the notification process.  She said that WASA will check on whether there is lead in the water, and gave a hotline number—737-2732—to see whether the house is listed in their database.  

c. 2006 Washington Marathon

Michelle Mobley of the Greater Washington Sports Alliance presented a proposal for a new National Marathon to take place throughout the District, including part of 6A, next March.  It will be a 5,000-person elite runner’s race, and will have rolling street closures.  Goodwill Industries will provide clean-up, after the runners go through.  The entry fee will be $75.

Single Member District Reports

Commissioner Rice reported that he had heard from DDOT that the proposed traffic light for 10th Street and Constitution Avenue NE is being designed.  He said he is working on a Clean and Safe Project with Michael Kuiken for the corner of 8th Street and Maryland Avenue NE, and he is hopeful the owner of the 7-11 will clean up the trash.

Commissioner Beatty reported that construction on Lovejoy Park did not begin in August, but that Councilmember Ambrose is helping to move the construction permits along.  There will be a celebration of the park on November 12th.  She also reported that she is setting up a meeting with DPR to discuss making Kingman Park a pilot dog park, now that the legislation has been passed.

Commissioner Ibangha reported that Commander Diane Groomes spoke to his SMD, and she was very responsive to the attendees.  Mr. Ibangha submitted a written report:

New initiatives were proposed to address these concerns and the Police will be working with the residents in the community to address them.

There were many questions from residents by phone, letters, e-mail, etc that were submitted to Commander Groomes in advance.

They included:

How may SMD 6A08 participate in the pilot camera program, especially in the pervasive drug areas of the SMD?

Police response to calls from residents regarding buildings that are supposed to be on “Police Special Attention”

Is Police Foot Patrol a sub-set of the PSE Neighborhood Policing?  If so, why has this community not seen any Police Officers on foot or bicycle patrol?

Is 311 a workable or working number for residents seeking police assistance?

18th and D Streets is a notorious drug enclave.  In the past, we had an annual take-back-the-neighborhood event at this location.  Is such an event in the works for the area this year?

Could you bring along, for distribution, updated copies of The Role of the PSAs: Policing for Prevention Handbook?

Residents have problems with reaching the Police on weekends and after hours, including PSA Police Officials.  What should/could residents do, if anything?

Commissioner Fengler reported that he is still struggling with the Saturday preachers on the corner of 8th and H Streets NE.  Their amplifier violates the noise ordinance, and they have been cited several times.  But now there is a new group that is equally loud and disruptive.  He also reported that there is positive activity at the House of Ruth, with tree removal taking place, and the fence being repaired.  He also said he met with the director of Parks and Recreation about conditions at Sherwood—lights out, not watering, a particular problem now. He also reported that the multi-agency task force on Wylie/Linden Place is making progress:  the alley has been completely replaced, and the alley camera will be installed soon.

Commissioner Alberti commented on the success of the H Street Festival, saying how pleased he’d been that so many families attended, and how good the music was.  

Commissioner Holden submitted, through Commissioner Borbely, a written report, as she was recovering from surgery:

Commander Groomes, of the First District, has designated several blocks (SMD-01) of several high crime areas that have been identified by our citizens a drug free zone. Anyone caught loitering will be arrested.  Commander Groomes has provided an additional vehicle to the SMD due to the increased volume of burglaries in the last two months.

Mr. Bill Howland, Director of Public Works, was also in attendance.  Mr. Howland spoke of working with residential patrons to make sure that their concerns about trash and alleyways are addressed.  He discussed the household hazardous waste, electrical equipment and locations of recycling sites, as well as the leaf collection schedule.  Mr. Howland will address individual claims concerning the DPW vehicles that have damaged homeowners’ property.

Commissioner Borbely said that there was a status hearing on September 28th on HaHu Grocery; there will be another on November 9th.   Protestants are arguing that ABRA does not have the authority to grant this license, because the establishment is within 400 feet of a school; HaHu says the 400-foot rule doesn't apply because the school is on commercial property; there is a conflict between the D.C. Code and the D.C. Municipal Regulations. He also reported that there was a D.C. Public Space Committee hearing on Carlink's application for a public space permit for its car lot on 14th and Maryland, which the ANC had strongly opposed; the applicant did not show up for the hearing.  He said that he had sent a letter to DCRA and the Fire Department about a large number of housing code violations at 501 12th Street NE, and both the Fire Department and DCRA had conducted inspections and noted violations.  Finally, he mentioned that on October 29th there would be a block party on the 1300 block of F Street NE.

Commissioner Mack said she had been working with the Arts Commission and DDOT on selecting an artist for the public space at the proposed Starburst intersection at Bladensburg Road.

Officers Reports

Chair: Mr. Fengler expressed his concern about the ANC’s ad, saying that it was too cluttered and should be reshaped.  He suggested advertising only in the Rag, and no longer in DC North, since DC North no longer targets the ANC 6A aresa. He also asked the Outreach Committee to consider whether the Committee recruitment ad should be run again.

Secretary: Mr. Borbely spoke about a dramatic decrease in the ANC's photocopying cost this month, thanks to Mr. Fengler's and the Outreach Committee's suggestion that Commissioners distribute the actual agendas rather than the full packages; he said he would be following up on Mr. Ibangha's suggestion to find a less expensive place for making copies.

Treasurer:  Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $11,101.52 and that the savings account balance was $4,142.18.  Motions:  Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved: $100.00 to USPS for PO box rental for six months (Check #1258); for $995.80 to Delta Education (grant to Maury Elementary PTSA (Check #1259); for $1,298.38 to Home Depot (grant to Ludlow-Taylor PTSA) (Check #1260). The motion was approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $8707.36, and a savings account balance of $4,143.54, for a closing total of $12,859.90.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and approved without objection.

Mr. Alberti presented a budget for ANC 6A for FY 06. 

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved acceptance of the ANC 6A budget for FY06.   It was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to allocate up to $200 per month for minute-taking services.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Motion:   Mr. Alberti moved to use the authority already granted to reproduce the ANC’s flyer.  The motion was accepted without objection. 

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.    The motion was accepted without objection.  

Committee Reports


Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Ms. Beatty reported the absence of a quorum at the last ABL meeting, but said that the strategy for a moratorium on the sale of singles on H Street had been discussed by the Committee, and she was presenting it to the Commission for approval.  She pointed out that community input was an important part of the strategy and integral to its success.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the H Street Moratorium Strategy plan be approved by the ANC.  It was approved without objection.

Ms. Beatty raised the issue of the proposal by HaHu grocery to get a liquor license, and said there would be an ABC hearing on November 9th.  She said that if the license is not stopped because the store is less than 400’ from a school, the community wants to move forward with a protest of the license.  Mr. Alberti said that it should be sent back to the Committee for further discussion regarding whether there are grounds for the ANC to protest.  Mr. Rice suggested that the Committee discuss negotiating a voluntary agreement with the store.  Motion:  Mr. Rice moved that the discussion of HaHu be referred back to the ABL Committee.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved adoption of the ABL Committee report.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty and accepted without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Mr. Rice reported that a report from DCRA on the results of promised inspections of eating establishments was due by mid-September, and despite reminder e-mails, the information has not been forthcoming.  He mentioned that there was a new Zoning Administrator, Bill Crews, who was a member of ANC 6C, and the Committee recommended making another attempt to get the information.  Motion: Mr. Rice asked the ANC to approve the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC send a letter to DCRA reminding them of their commitment to provide the eating establishment report; asking for a complete list of eating establishments on H Street NE; and noting any eating establishments that may require attention from DCRA because of current construction or imminent opening.  Mr. Rice said the letter would put DCRA on notice that the ANC is staying on top of the situation. The motion passed without objection

Mr. Rice reported that the Committee had discussed new DCRA licensing requirements for small-scale rental arrangements such as rooms, English basements and single family houses, and that they are cumbersome and complex.  The rules require owners to visit multiple DC offices and pay fees of $108-150 every two years, plus additional fees if the property owner doesn’t already have a Certificate of Occupancy. Housing inspections are also required for single family rentals.  Motion:  The Committee recommends that the ANC send a letter expressing its concerns about the regulations to DCRA and to the Council Committee on Consumer and Regulatory Affairs.  

The report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach

Elizabeth Nelson reported that she had looked into the suggestion that grants be given for Hurricane Katrina survivors and learned that it can’t be done using ANC funds because it is prohibited by DC statute (the survivors are living outside the ANC boundaries).

She introduced the committee's recommendation regarding agenda packages. Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that the Committee’s recommendation be accepted:

a. That the Secretary of ANC 6A order, pick up and deliver to the monthly meeting sufficient copies of the full agenda package to serve all attendees.

b. That commissioners make additional copies of the full agenda package, if desired, on the account at Kinko’s,

c. That commissioners make copies of the agenda-only for advance distribution at “their” posting locations.  The COC further recommends that the agendas include the web address where the full package can be accessed on-line and contact information for the commissioner (for those without web access). 

d. That this policy be instituted on a trial basis for the next three ANC meetings, at which time the commissioners may adopt it permanently or send it back to the COC for revision.  

Mr. Borbely said it was a good plan, but that it would require a slight increase in each Commissioner's copying budget. He moved that Commissioners be authorized to make an additional $10 in photocopying for these next three months. The amendment was accepted without objection.  Mr. Alberti suggested adding an ANC map to the back of the agenda sheet. The main motion was passed without objection.

On Mr. Fengler's motion, the committee report was accepted without objection

Public Safety

Raphael Marshall, chair of the committee, reported that the committee had discussed a situation at Maury Elementary School: the schoolyard is not properly fenced, and there is a long record of illegal activity, including drug activity, taking place in the schoolyard.  The police have said that it can’t be stopped because of the inadequate fencing. Mr. Fengler moved the following on behalf of the committee: Motion: The committee recommends that the ANC send a letter (included in the agenda package) to Commander Diane Groomes, the Deputy Mayor for Public Safety; Peter Jones, Ward 6 Neighborhood Coordinator, Councilmember Sharon Ambrose; Lieutenant Caldrewll; Mayor Williams; and Alphonso Coles, Community Outreach, 1st District.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Schools

Mr. Borbely introduced Rajiv Vinnakota and Ms. L. Poole, of the SEED Public Charter School, who presented possible plans to construct a new campus by RFK stadium.  They said SEED is a public charter boarding school that has grown since its founding from 40 to 320 students, with 100% of its graduates going on to college. It is now hoping to build a second campus on a 15-acre site at the northwest parking lot of RFK stadium.  Ms. Nelson raised concerns about the high cost per pupil for children attending the boarding schools.  The representatives said the money would not be taken from other public school programs in the District.

New Business

Mr. Fengler updated the Commission on the progress of DPW’s Digital Camera program, saying that the cameras have been ordered, and one will be located in each PSA.  He said that 25 residents of Linden Place had signed a petition requesting the camera, and one would be located in the alley. 

Mr. Fengler gave an update on the proposed light rail line between Minnesota Avenue and Union Station, saying that all five relevant ANCs, in Wards 5, 6, and 7, had signed the letter, and that they are “on the cusp” of having DDOT include tracks in the RFP for work in that corridor, He said the letter had gone to the Mayor and Councilmembers Orange, Ambrose, Gray and Schwartz, urging their support. In answer to a question from a resident, Mr. Fengler said that the light rail will take no street space away from traffic on H Street.  Another resident expressed concern about safety, saying that a similar system in Houston had been linked to many accidents and several deaths. Mr. Fengler said he was confident that DDOT would place the highest priority on ensuring safety.

Mr. Borbely and Mr. Rice distributed a draft letter to be sent to the members of the Council Committee on Education, Libraries and Recreation, urging a significant increase in the funds available to the DC Public Schools for facilities modernization and renovation.  Mr. Borbely said that since 2001, the District has allocated an average of $201 million per year for facilities upgrades, but going forward the funding is slated to drop to $98 million per year, for the next five years, with half going for emergency repairs.  The letter does not recommend a particular plan for raising the money—the object is to support an increase but not get involved in the politics.  Mr. Borbely said that the letter included significant improvements made by Mr. Rice to the letter in the agenda package. Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that the ANC send the letter to the Council Education Committee.  The motion passed without objection.

Audience Comment

Sheldon Johnson spoke about the proliferation of rats on the Hill, and said the problem is worse than ever because of the drought.  He said it’s a problem all over the city, not only the Hill, but it’s as bad as it’s been in 20 years.

Mr. Washington, president of the Friends of Sherwood, said he would like to meet personally with Mr. Alberti.  He also spoke about the group's Thanksgiving basket-distribution program and asked the ANC to provide assistance.

Julius Johnson, who owns Jumo’s Soul Food at 18th and D NE, spoke about the space he has in a building next door to Jumo’s, which presents an opportunity for the creative use of the space for the community—arts, tutoring, etc.  He spoke about a block party he is planning for his neighbors on October 29th.

Deborah Gist asked that the school facilities letter recommend not only agency co-location in schools but also possible co-location of charter and traditional schools as another way to save money. Mr. Borbely said this would be a controversial addition that would require further debate.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:05.
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